Minutes from 2008 NCERA-192 Meeting

The Ohio State University, Columbus, Ohio

Host: David Gardner

June 17-18.

Attendees: Nick Christians* - Iowa State Univ., Rodney St. John* - Kansas State Univ., Brian Horgan* - Univ. of Minnesota, Deying Li* - North Dakota State Univ., David Gardner* - Ohio State Univ., John Stier* - Univ. of Wisconsin, Kevin Frank* - Michigan State Univ., Mark Ascerno – Univ. of Minnesota, Ken Diesburg – Southern Illinois Univ., Terry Riordan – Univ. of Nebraska, Kenton Peterson – Univ. of Nebraska, Bekele Abeyo – Univ. of Nebraska, Qi Zhang – North Dakota State Univ., Aneta Studzinska – Ohio State Univ., Arly Drake – Ohio State Univ., Ed Nangle – Ohio State Univ., Pam Sherratt – Ohio State Univ., Matt Williams – Ohio State Univ., John Street – Ohio State Univ., Dan Weisenberger – Purdue Univ., Mike Boehm – Ohio State Univ., Ed McCoy – Ohio State Univ., Joe Rimelspach – Ohio State Univ.

Absent: Zac Reicher* – Purdue Univ., Leo Schleicher* – South Dakota State Univ., Bruce Branham* - Univ. of Illinois.
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Welcome and Introductions – Dave Gardner

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Administrative Report – Mark Ascerno 
Mid-term review will occur in spring 2009.  Project either terminated or renewed in 2011.  This mid-term review is pertinent to continuing the project beyond 2011.  

Mid-term SAES 422 report (2006 through this years meeting) – Report is due August 13, 2008
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Historians report – Nick Christians
Report goes back to 1967.  It was noted that the 2007 Wisconsin meeting should be listed as a historical site.  Michigan State University will host meeting in 2009 with Southern Illinois University to follow in 2010.  Future meeting sites were confirmed through 2015.
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

NTEP Policy Committee Report – Brian Horgan
This past year, NTEP selected locations for the fine fescue, bentgrass fairway, and bentgrass putting green trials.  The standard bentgrass putting green trial will be evaluated at 11 locations with 6 additional ancillary tests (reduced from 24 standard and 2 ancillaries in the 2003 trial).  The standard bentgrass fairway trial will be evaluated at 13 locations with 4 additional ancillary tests (reduced from 22 standard and 3 ancillaries in the 2003 trial).  The standard fine fescue trial will be evaluated at 12 locations with 5 additional ancillary tests  (reduced from 24 standard in the 2003 trial).  A significant reduction in the number of trial locations was necessary because of the anticipated number of entries for these trials.  In the past, Kentucky bluegrass, perennial ryegrass, and tall fescue trials would generate large profits that were then used to subsidize smaller trials.  This is no longer the policy of NTEP.  Starting in 2006, NTEP’s policy is that each species trial be self supporting.  With reduced number of entries and this new policy, fewer locations will have trials.  In addition, cooperator payments have been reduced.  As a result of the policy changes there are fewer University’s in our region with NTEP trials.  Dr. Horgan reported our regions concern to the NTEP policy committee at the bi-annual meeting on June 2 and 3, 2008 in Portland, Oregon.  
Three new cool-season species trials will be announced for 2009 and 2010.  These include traffic (with STMA), drought, and on-site bentgrass fairway (with GCSAA and GCSAA) trials.  The NTEP policy committee anticipates 8 locations for the traffic trial,; 6 locations for the drought trial; and 10 locations for the onsite bentgrass fairway trial.  

Horgan’s official appointment as NTEP representative has ended as of this meeting.  Horgan requested a one year extension in order to stagger university representatives leaving the committee since the western region representative, Bernd Leinauer, left the committee this year and also in order to host the NTEP policy committee summer meeting in 2009 in Minnesota.  Brian Horgan’s term was extended by one year and after an election between Ken Diesberg and Deying Li, Ken Diesberg was selected as the next NTEP representative.    

As a result of the considerable reduction in locations for bentgrass tests in our region the group decided to develop a regional project for bentgrass greens and fairways described below.  

Commercial Creeping Bentgrass Demonstration Trial

NCERA – 192 Group Project (2008)

At the 2008 NCERA – 192 meeting at Columbus, OH, a group project on creeping bentgrass demonstration trial was initiated.  Qi (Chee) Zhang (NDSU) will request commercially available bentgrass seeds from the companies participating in the NTEP bentgrass trials, then distribute to other universities.  We are hoping to have 10 ~ 15 cultivars with ‘Penncross’ as the standard (200g seed / cultivar/ school). 

The universities participating in each trial are listed below:

· Creeping bentgrass putting greens condition (sand or soil):

· Participants (10 schools): Ohio State University, Iowa State University, Michigan State University, Southern Illinois University, University of Wisconsin, North Dakota State University, Purdue University, Kansas State University, University of Nebraska, University of Missouri  

· Creeping bentgrass fairway condition:

· Participants (9 schools): Ohio State University, Iowa State University, Michigan State University, Southern Illinois University, North Dakota State University, Purdue University, Kansas State University, University of Nebraska, University of Missouri

Protocol: 

· The experiment will be set up as a randomized complete block design with 3 replicates.  

· Each plot is 5 ft x 10 ft.  

· Grasses will be seeded in August, 2008, managed and evaluated following the instruction of NTEP trial.  

· Mowing on putting greens: 3/16 inch, 5 times a week

· Mowing on fairways: ½ inch, 2~3 times a week

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

NCERA-192 Website update – Rodney St. John (http://www.ksuturf.com/NCERA192/main.htm)
Rodney St. John has developed the new website and is now active.  Dr. St. John asked all university representatives to check their university web links to ensure accuracy and also requested direct links to research reports, and extension bulletins.  

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

LIST (Low Input Sustainable Turfgrass) Research – Dave Gardner discussed report submitted by Eric Watkins.
2004 LIST research study is currently being prepared for publication.
2007 LIST research study is underway at 11 locations.  The objectives are:

1. To identify species that can perform as acceptable turf under low-input conditions.   

2. Determine ET rates for a sub-group of low-input species.

This study will evaluate multiple cultivars of each species that performed well in the previous LIST study to determine if cultivar differences exist at a low-input level.  A subset of testing locations will determine ET estimates on an individual cultivar tufted hairgrass, prairie junegrass, hard fescue, and Kentucky bluegrass.  

Pennisetum alopecuroides control (Zach Reicher – Purdue Univ., and Tom Voigt – Univ. of Illinois).
Joint project between Purdue Univ. and Univ. of Illinois to study control methods for this introduced ornamental grass that can become invasive in lawns.  No report on the project as both investigators were absent.
Illinois Soil N Test – Dave Gardner (Ohio State Univ.) and Brian Horgan (Univ. of Minnesota)
One publication is currently in press for Crop Science (Authors: Dave Gardner - OSU, Brian Horgan – Univ. of Minnesota, Brandon Horvath – Virginia Tech)

Another publication will be submitted to the International Turfgrass Research Journal in 2008.

Illinois Soil N Test Regional Project

NCERA – 192 Group Project (2008)

The universities interested in participating are Ohio State Univ., Michigan State Univ., Kansas State Univ., North Dakota State Univ., Univ. of Minnesota, Southern Illinois Univ., Purdue Univ., and Univ. of Wisconsin.

Treatment Protocol:

· Identify one site (relatively new turf establishment site that would have a low amino N value).

· Identify one site (relatively older/well established turf with a higher amino N value).

· Extract two soil cores from a site to the depth of six inches – remove thatch – air dry – mail to Gardner to confirm amino N value within one day.  Information on soil types is required.  Best if the site has not received fertilizer within the last couple of months – would be nice to have the fertility history of the site.  

· There will be two treatments: 

· Untreated control and 1 lb. N/1000 ft.2 using urea as the nitrogen source.  
· Collect clippings and determine clipping dry weight at 1, 2, 3, and 4 weeks after treatment.  Dave will convert weight to a yield response in a percentage gain.  
· Plot size is the researcher’s choice – three replications.  
· Mowing height at 2.5 inches.  
· Kentucky bluegrass turfgrass species.  
· Irrigate following fertilizer application – 0.25 inch.  
· Identify sites for the research during the summer with the trial to commence in late August or early September.  
· Maintain turfgrass in good growing condition following treatment application. 
· Gardner will conduct soil test of soils.

For additional information on the trial please contact Dave Gardner at Gardner.254@osu.edu.

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

State Reports
Minnesota: Website has listing of research accomplishments (www.turf.umn.edu).  Field day was moved to the middle of September in 2007 and the resultant attendance increased by 100 people.  Eric Watkins released a couple of varieties this year and continues breeding efforts to improve Kentucky bluegrass, tall fescue, and perennial ryegrass.  Research efforts on nutrient runoff, water conservation, and amino N continue.  Phosphorus use and regulation in the state is still debated and research has shown that most P runoff is when turf is dormant during the winter.  Discussion in some areas of the state is starting to move to limiting N fertilizer applications. 

Southern Illinois: Distributed copy of research report.  Research efforts are focusing on testing genetic gain in tall fescue through S1 selection, low input establishment with month of seeding transition zone turfgrasses, developing improved cold tolerant zoysia varieties, and zoysia establishment in northern Illinois.  Keith Rincker, M.S. graduate from Southern Illinois, is now working at the Chicago District Golf Association.  She-Kong Chung has retired.   
Iowa State: Three Masters students graduated this past year.  Shuizhang Fei was granted tenure in 2007 and continues his breeding program.  Dave Minner has a M.S. student working on worm control.  Nick Christians will have two Ph.D. and two M.S. students this coming year.  Corn gluten meal revenue has been contributing funds to support Dr. Christans program.  Total revenue to date from corn gluten meal is $1.6 million.  
Kansas State: Meghan Kenelly was hired as a plant pathologist and is has been investigating sting nematode infestations on golf courses in the Kansas City area infecting bentgrass greens and some of the zoysia surrounds.  It is believed that the sting nematodes were imported with zoysia sod from Oklahoma.  Dale Bremmer continues global warming/nitrous oxide emissions research, and use the rain out shelter for measuring water requirements of several Kentucky bluegrasses.  Jack Fry has been developing a new sports turf management option for the undergraduate program that is now available.   KSU has about 80 undergraduate turf students.  Dr. Dry continues zoysiagrass breeding efforts in collaboration with Texas A & M University.  Rodney St. John is working with an environmental task force to develop organic lawn care information for consumers.  

Wisconsin: Jim Kerns was recently hired in turfgrass pathology.  Nutrient management plan training by John Stier and Doug Soldat is available online.  Water quantity and quality issues continue to be important issues.  A rain out shelter is currently being constructed at the O.J. Noer Research Facility.  Research on invasive species monitoring and determining if golf courses and sod farms are a source of invasives is on-going.  Dr. Stier discussed that turfgrass mowing is being singled out as an energy issue and a source of higher fuel costs.  There are six graduate students in the program with funding for two or three more currently available.  
Purdue: There are approximately 60 undergraduate turf students.  Cale Bigelow had graduated Adam Miller with a M.S. and Kristy Walker, PhD., will graduate later this summer.  Yiwei Jiang continues turfgrass stress physiology research.  Zac Reicher is on 6 month sabbatical where he will be collecting bentgrass seed samples to determine if there is Poa Trivialis seed contamination.  Zach Reicher recently graduated Deb Morton, M.S.; David Rutledge has one more year prior to graduation and is researching Poa trivialis control options.  Turfgrass field day will have a change this year with the golf tour being in the afternoon with the objective of allowing more superintendents to attend.  The morning landscape/sports turf turf will continue.  The annual winter conference will be a coalition of the turf, nursery, and flower grower industry and in future years will add the parks and recreation association.  
Nebraska: Bekele Abeyo reported that Roch Gaussoin is in charge of the List study and reports that tall fescue performed the best.  Dr. Gaussoin has a graduate student researching organic matter accumulation in putting greens.  A linear irrigation study is being developed for eastern and western Nebraska.  Buffalograss breeding project is on-going, efforts continue to try to improve seed yields and desirable turfgrass traits.  Terry Riordan provided an update on the Professional Golf Management program at Nebraska.  The program took 4 years to achieve accreditation.  Dr. Riordan reported on the number potential students for surrounding states such as Minnesota and Iowa.  There are 400 graduates from all programs throughout the country each year.  
North Dakota: There have been three positions hired at NDSA.  Dr. Qi (Chee) Zhang started in December of 2007, Dr. Alan Zuk was recently appointed, and a research technician Kevin Reu was also recently hired.  Ron Smith is still active in the program.  There are approximately 40 undergraduate turf students.  The program currently has one M.S. student.  Dr. Zhang is searching for an M.S. student.  

Michigan State: The turfgrass program recently went through an external review where one of the primary recommendations was to hire a majority research position.  The Michigan Turfgrass Foundation recently transitioned to being run by a management company.  The joint MSU/China Turfgrass Education program recently graduated the 1st class of students with 24 students receiving a B.S. from MSU and their joint Chinese University at a ceremony in Beijing, China.  In August of 2008, 44 Chinese students will arrive to conduct internships.  Yusong Mu, currently an M.S. student at the Univ. of Maryland, was hired to coordinate the MSU China Turf Program, he will being Jan. 1, 2009.  Any scientists interested in hiring a Chinese student for a research internship can contact Kevin Frank at frankk@msu.edu for further information.  Statewide phosphorus legislation is currently being depated in the State House of Representatives.  
Ohio State: Dave Gardner provided a brief report as the afternoon field tour will provide an opportunity for OSU faculty to discuss their research efforts.  Ed Nagel graduated with an M.S. degree  and will begin a Ph.D. program.  Kelly Dempke recently graduated with a Ph.D.
Illinois: no report

South Dakota: no report

Missouri: no report

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------  

Potential Research Projects Discussed
Standardization of wear machine for turfgrass research
Group discussed the idea of quantifying the wear patterns that the different machines create with the objective of standardizing wear treatments for research.  Discussion ensued on the possibility of submitting a research proposal to Sports Turf Mangers Association and/or Golf Course Superintendents Association of America.  Ohio State has the Sicis wear machine made by Sports Turf Research Institute.    Interested collaborators potentially include:  John Street and Pam Sherratt – Ohio State, John Stier – Univ. Wisconsin, Deying Li – North Dakota St. Univ., Trey Rogers – Michigan State Univ., Dave Minner – Iowa State Univ., and Cale Bigelow – Purdue Univ.  
Water Quantity Issues/New NC Group 
New NC Research Group: Doug Soldat and John Stier, Univ. of Wisconsin met with the north central director concerning the formation of a new NC group to focus on water quantity and/or drought issues.  The director indicated that the group would need to be very specific.  Steve Slack, OSU Ag Exp Stn. Director, and Univ. of Wisconsin Ag Exp Stn. Director will write letters for approval of the new NC group.  This would not be just a north central region group but potentially nationwide.  This would be an inter-state project and would provide additional leverage to pursue grants.  Interested collaborators include: Dave Gardner – Ohio State Univ., Brian Horgan – Univ. of Minnesota, Rodney St. John – Kansas State Univ., Qi Zhang – North Dakota St. Univ., Kevin Frank – Michigan State Univ., John Stier – Univ. of Wisconsin, Tom Voigt and Ken Diesberg – Univ. of Illinois and Southern Illinois Univ. 
Organic lawn care programs
There is not a legal definition of organic lawn care.  Instead of organic could it be called reduced input lawn care?  Rodney St. John is already doing some activity on organic lawn care in Kansas.  Since Dr. St. John is already active in this area he will lead an effort to develop an extension bulletin on organic lawn care.  Dr. Horgan has offered his assistance. 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
Update on Grant  Activities
USDA CSREES EIPM grant – Grant was announced in June of 2007 with a due date of July 2007.  No activity to report.
Urban IPM Project Grant EPA region 5 – No activity to report.
NC IPMC Grant – grant submitted by Eric Watkins, Univ. of Minnesota.  Grant was not funded.
Invasive Species Grant – no activity to report. 

USGA grant - Correlation and calibration of the Illinois soil management test for use as a nitrogen fertility management tool. D. Gardner, OSU; B. Horgan, Univ. Minnesota; K. Frank, MSU.  Submitted and approved for development to full proposal stage – grant decision pending.

NC IPM Grant Submitted but not funded: Prescription lawncare: a novel internet based approach to implementing integrated pest management in home lawns.  Cooperators: Parwinder S. Grewal, Entomology, David Gardener, Horticulture (fertility). John Cardina, Weed Science, Joe Rimelspach, Plant Pathology Extension, Denise Elsworth, a Master Gardener Coordinator, and David Lohnes, Web Developer, Ohio State University, Wooster, Ohio. Douglas S. Richmond, Entomology and Cale Bigelow, Agronomy, Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana.  David Smitley, Entomology, Ron Calhoun, Weed Science, Kevin Frank, Agronomy, Joe Vargas, Plant Pathology, and Mary Wilson, a Master Gardener Coordinator, Michigan State University, East Lansing, Michigan.

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Misc.

· NTEP listening session on Tuesday afternoon at Tri-Society Meetings.

· STEP (Standardized Turfgrass Evaluation Protocol) symposium on Tuesday afternoon at Tri-Society Meetings

· Wed. business meeting at Tri-Society Meetings followed by GCSAA reception.

